Climate Change Advisory Committee
Conference Call/Meeting Minutes

December 2, 2008
2:00 pm – 3:00 pm

The following committee members were present for the call:

Wayne Williams (PUC), John Quigley (DCED), Sarah Hetznecker (Chair), Dave Cannon, Ron Ramsey, Pat Lupo, Ed Yankovich, Representative Vitali, Pete Alyankian, George Ellis, Terry Bossert, Jan Jarrett, Nathan Willcox, Bryce Maretzki (DCED)
Participating DEP staff included:

Kelly Heffner, Christina Simeone, Joe Sherrick, Paula Sviben, Dan Griffiths
Public Participation included:

Gene Trisko
Opening Remarks:

Sarah Hetznecker stated that the purpose of this call is to discuss the technical and economic services invitation to bid and the comments on the scope of work. 
Discussion:

Three sets of comments had been received.  Ms. Simeone read the comments.  Mr. Sherrick reiterated that DEP’s sole mechanism for selecting a bidder was through the qualifications incorporated into the scope of work.  Mr. Ellis asked if this was limited to selecting the lowest qualified bid to which Mr. Sherrick answered, yes.  

Mr. Yankovich inquired of the vetting process.  Mr. Sherrick explained that the bids will be opened by DEP procurement staff who will automatically select lowest bid.  That information will be supplied to Mr. Sherrick to confirm that the prospective bidder meets the minimum prescribed qualifications.  If yes, the contract approval process can begin but if not, procurement staff will proceed to the next lowest bidder.  Mr. Sherrick further stated that the selection is a function of the DGS/DEP process.  The committee is asked to weigh in on scope of work, not selection of contractor.

Mr. Ellis suggested the committee review the qualifications in the scope of work.  Ms. Simeone read the qualifications and reiterated the requirement that the contractor has provided the specific services requested to other statewide planning efforts involving a diverse group of stakeholders. She further said that DEP is requesting three references which will be verified to determine if work was done in a satisfactory manner. Resumes, management plans and information on subcontractors is being requested.
ITB Discussion:

Mr. Sherrick stated that we are seeking a contractor with experience in working with a very diverse stakeholder group. Mr. Quigley suggested that we might also want to request that the contractor identify the states in which they have performed the requested services.  Mr. Bossert stated that there is some element of discerning who is capable to performing these services but expressed concern that some of this is irrelevant if we can only use the lowest bid.  
Mr. Maretzki asked if the respondents are interviewed.  Mr. Sherrick responded that the due diligence occurs after a prospective bidder has been tentatively selected.  Ms. Simeone further commented that the document provides the DEP the right to require written summations for quality control, etc. and that we do have some oversight of the respective contractor

Mr. Bossert commented that the explanation as he understood it was that the low bidder who meets the minimum requirements has the job and that in theory, they could have the skills, but the low bidder still gets the job.

Mr. Yankovich stated the importance of insuring that the person who is chosen to do the study is as independent as possible. He suggested that a determination be made if any of their funding comes from any entity that has a preconceived position on climate change to avoid a potential conflict of interest. Mr. Yankovich further suggested that language be included in the scope of work that the contractor demonstrate that they are truly independent and they are not receiving money from foundations or any other group that has a preconceived position on any of these issues. Mr. Quigley said that we should look for an entity that has experience in other states and reminded the committee members that the consultant is not writing work plans or the action plan.

An unidentified member stated that we don’t want to limit the scope because of foundation or corporate support – we want the Department to be able to evaluate the best possible applicants for the project.
Mr. Ellis, suggested that DEP make sure contractor is not perceived as an advocacy organization.  Ms. Jarrett noted that there would be very few firms out there would be nobody left, all would be conflicted out.  Representative Vitali stated that there is a narrow community of people that deal with this type of work.  
Mr. Bossert expressed that he is more concerned about getting someone who is competent and questioned how we get through this low bid process.  Representative Vitali asked if DEP is required to go with the lowest bid and if there was some other process such as a personal service contract.  Mr. Sherrick said that this is the only process that we have available under these constraints.  Ms. Simeone added that a bid process is different than RFP process which can provide some flexibility but takes much longer to process.  She asked if the Committee’s level of comfort would rise if we strengthen the language regarding qualifications and experience.  Mr. Griffiths noted that because of the timeframe we are going outside the normal RFP process which would give more control but would take much longer.  Mr. Sherrick stated that the RFP process takes about 6 months to complete.

Mr. Williams suggested that we raise the qualifications to a “robust level. Representative Vitali cautioned not to set the minimum requirements such that people that we know are out there and qualified would be eliminated.
Mr. Trisko, speaking as a member of the public, suggested that the contractor have an economic model of an integrated electric supply system covering PA and PJM. He suggested that we need a model that comprehends things going on within PA and outside of PA.  Mr. Ramsey suggested that we not advocate for the use of a specific model but rather that we ask for demonstrated experience using a model of this nature.  Mr. Trisko suggested that the bidder should have the rights to operate such a software model and able to use it within the framework of this analysis.  Mr. Sherrick replied that this is a very specific issue.  He further stated that DEP expects to do REMI or similar macroeconomic modeling.  Mr. Quigley expressed his concern with prescribing any specific model and suggested that we look for a consultant that can demonstrate knowledge of PA’s electricity market and PJM.  Mr. Trisko suggested that experience should include something more than just reading a few PJM manuals.
Ms. Simeone requested that any additional comments should be submitted for the CCAC meeting by COB Thursday (12/4).

Mr. Trisko suggested that the Midwest Governor’s Association and Western Climate Initiative have put out RFP’s for similar modeling and that these were state sponsored processes.  Ms. Simeone responded that those documents are available online but noted that they are regional in scope and could be used as a point of reference but that they are different than a state specific approach.
Mr. Cannon requested that the modeling assumptions be distributed as soon as available.  Ms. Simeone stated that assumptions for the work plans cannot be submitted later than February 2009 and that assumptions will be identified in the subcommittee process as the work plans are reviewed. It will be difficult for a contractor to provide assumptions before delving into the work plans and getting an idea of what the committee is considering.

Mr. Williams recommended that timeframes be added in the ITB requirements.
Ms. Jarrett mentioned that increased health care costs from not taking reduction actions should be considered in order to get a complete picture of the trade offs.  Mr. Cannon would like to see the same standard evenly applied to taking action vs. taking no action.  Ms. Simeone said the cost of taking no action should be described in the impacts assessment.  Mr. Cannon suggested that it makes sense to roll it into the action plan as well. Ms. Simeone expressed fiscal concerns with limited funding and the value of potentially duplicating efforts.  Mr. Cannon stated that that presumably anyone that puts together the action plan will have the impact analysis and incorporate that into the work.
Ms. Simeone clarified that ITB services will be provided to the committee on an ongoing basis. Information from the impacts assessment can be included in the action plan.  

Mr. Ramsey suggested it is important to note the potential economic opportunities that might be created by GHG strategies in the action plan and should be emphasized in the scope of work

The technical and economic ITB is going to give us microeconomic analysis of the specific cost benefits, co-benefits and cost effectiveness of each specific work plan, as well as providing macro economic modeling on the whole of the economy from the complete set of work plans.  Representative Vitali sought clarification that this expertise is a function of the action plan and not the impacts assessment report.  Ms. Simeone confirmed that to be the case.
Mr. Cannon recommended the following modifications:
· identify the overall costs, impacts, risks and opportunities
· include income and sector-related jobs associated with implementation of the action plan and for taking no action
Representative Vitali suggested that the impacts assessment report it should indicate the impact of doing nothing and should help us decide how many measures we must implement to reach our goal.  He further questioned whether we want or expect that duplication of effort through the ITB solicitation or just to make sure that that work is being incorporated into the work effort of the technical and economic services contractor.

Mr. Trisko stated that what PA does or does not do with respect to CO2 emissions really does not move any of the key environmental indicators of global climate change. He cautioned people to not expect that the analysts working on the report are going to be able to provide the commonwealth information that says if you take certain actions to reduce CO2 you will be able to avoid certain adverse environmental impacts.  Ms. Jarrett responded that we are charged to pick a target of some sort that makes sense within some scientifically accepted norm and then figure out how the state can do its part to achieve those reductions.  Representative Vitali noted that PA produces 1% of the world’s GHG emissions.  He acknowledged that if we reduce that by 1% by 20% it would reflect a small change and it’s not going to have any influence on conditions in PA, but we have a duty to the world. He reiterated that we need to determine the most cost effective way to reach our goal given all the things we can do regardless of its impact.  

Mr. Cannon followed by saying that what we are going to do isn’t going to effect anything but that doesn’t mean that we don’t have a charge to develop an action plan.  
Ms. Hetznecker thanked everyone for their time and contribution and adjourned the call.
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